

Brookings Doha Center Analysis Paper

Number 30, December 2020

Enclave Governance: How to Circumvent the Assad Regime and Safeguard Syria's Future

RANJ ALAALDIN

ENCLAVE GOVERNANCE: HOW TO CIRCUMVENT THE ASSAD REGIME AND SAFEGUARD SYRIA'S FUTURE

Ranj Alaaldin

BROOKINGS

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.

Brookings recognizes that the value it provides to any supporter is in its absolute commitment to quality, independence and impact. Activities supported by its donors reflect this commitment and the analysis and recommendations are not determined by any donation.

Copyright © 2020 Brookings Institution

THE BROOKINGS INSTITUTION
1775 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 U.S.A. www.brookings.edu

BROOKINGS DOHA CENTER Saha 43, Building 63, West Bay, Doha, Qatar www.brookings.edu/doha

Table of Contents

I. Executive Summary	1
II. Introduction	3
III. Current Challenges to Stability and Peacebuilding	8
a. The Myth of 'Post-Conflict': Existing Post-Conflict Proposals	
Empower the Assad Regime	8
b. Western Engagement Lacks Political Vision	9
IV. The Problem With Existing Proposals	11
V. Enclave Governance: Lessons from Iraq in the 1990s	13
a. Circumventing the Regime and Working with	
the International Community	15
b. Embracing Enclave Governance Without Undermining	
Territorial Integrity	17
VI. Enclave Governance as Deterrence, Inducement, and Leverage	21
a. The U.S. Role and the Use of Force: Lessons from Iraq in the 1990s	21
b. Other Actors: The Importance of a Turkish-Kurdish Strategy	24
VII. Conclusion	28
VIII Endnotes	32

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to thank the research department at the Brookings Doha Center (BDC) for their support and feedback. The author would also like to gratefully acknowledge the support he has received from the BDC communications team. The author is grateful to the following for their feedback and thoughts: firstly, the activists, humanitarian groups, decisionmakers, practitioners, and analysts in Erbil and Istanbul who were kind enough to answer my questions and provide me with their invaluable insights; secondly, the experts, analysts, and reviewers who took the time to read my paper and provide me with their feedback. I am particularly grateful to Theodosia Rossi (BDC), Anna Jacobs (BDC), Daniel Byman (Brookings Institution), Dareen Khalifa (International Crisis Group), Mona Yacoubian (United States Institute of Peace), Jason Fritz (World Bank), Ariel Ahram (Virginia Tech University), Joseph Bahout (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace), Jomana Qaddour (Atlantic Council), Hassan Hassan (Center for Global Policy), Yaniv Voller (Kent University), Stafford Clarry (United Nations), and Wladimir van Wilgenburg (author of "The Kurds of Northern Syria").

> Ranj Alaaldin Doha, December 2020

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Amid the devastation of the past nine years, Syria faces a plethora of challenges that make it difficult to establish peace and security at this time. The country is not only grappling with ongoing conflict, but also with the brutality of Bashar Assad's regime, extremist groups, and warlords. At best, Syria could experience intermittent periods of stability and lulls in violence due to local and international pressures. However, the country will, in all likelihood, continue to be engulfed in violent instability, its population mired in misery and destitution, while the conflict enables local and international terrorism and aggrandizes American rivals like Russia and Iran.

This analysis paper argues for the embrace of enclave governance in non-regime-held areas in the Northeastern and, eventually, Northwestern parts of the country in order to limit further humanitarian crises, protect civilians, and address threats to the United States and its allies. The United States and its allies should embrace Syria's non-regime-held areas and prevent the Assad regime from regaining control of these areas by keeping their troops in place and supporting local governance structures as part of a long-term strategy focused on circumventing the Assad regime and turning these areas into bastions of peace and stability. This course of action, which will henceforth be referred to as "enclave governance," is the best way to prevent further regime atrocities, secure a durable peace, and provide reprieve from conflict. Drawing on the example of northern Iraq in the 1990s, this paper shows how harnessing enclave governance can secure a durable peace in non-regime-held areas and protect at least some segments of the Syrian population, while ensuring that any post-conflict settlement does not provide legal or political cover for further regime abuses.

Instead of calling for the restoration of regime rule over rebel-held areas, international actors should take measures to make existing self-governance arrangements more effective and more conducive to achieving peace and sustainable governance. This should also involve relying on the use of force in self-defense to deter regime atrocities and encroachment in non-regime-held areas. Fundamentally, U.S. policies in Syria will be far more sustainable and credible to friend and foe if they are underpinned by an enclave strategy that provides a set of guiding

principles for U.S. involvement. Such principles will bring much needed political stability to a volatile environment that is plagued by uncertainty surrounding the future of U.S. forces in the country.

This paper outlines the shape and parameters of these guiding principles. It addresses the possibility that certain groups may exploit such enclaves with detrimental implications for local stability and accepts that non-regime-held areas have their own challenges, including inter-rebel and intra-community conflict. Moreover, local and international humanitarian organizations in non-regime-held areas have their own shortcomings, as do local governance structures dominated or controlled by Kurdish authorities, Arab tribes, and the Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) coalition.

That said, it is vital to engage Syria in a way that reflects the country's realities after nine years of war, rather than impose alternative designs. Syria's rebel-held enclaves are already self-governing, with decentralized and localized administrative structures having emerged from and crystalized during the conflict. Enshrining enclave governance into a long-term strategy will strengthen the resiliency of these structures, mitigate the challenges posed by the conflict, and re-establish peace and security by promoting closer cooperation with local actors, injecting political certainty into the enclaves in the process, and establishing the stepping stones for long-term political and economic order. This will help constrain the second- and third-order effects of conflict, while better preparing non-regimeheld areas for unforeseen crises like the COVID-19 pandemic and improving their capacity to detain foreign jihadi fighters captured in the anti-Islamic State (IS) campaign. This analysis paper dismisses the post-conflict transitional proposals put forward by both the United Nations-led and Russian-led peace talks as being unlikely to provide inclusive post-conflict outcomes. It also challenges power-sharing and decentralized governance as part of a post-conflict settlement since these require a level of coordination with the regime (or submission to it) yet to be achieved. These alternatives will either hasten regime consolidation, provide a smokescreen for continued regime atrocities, or fail to accommodate the intricacies of Syria's political and security landscape.

Introduction

Syria's nine-year conflict started as a civic uprising but transitioned into a full-blown civil war that has resulted in hundreds of thousands of deaths, the displacement of millions, and the widespread destruction of towns and cities. The conflict has produced an array of jihadi terrorist groups, like the Islamic State (IS); a plethora of sectarian, local, and transnational armed non-state actors; a landscape for proxy conflict and regional competition; and a brutal, resilient regime in Damascus.

The international community, including the United States and the European Union (EU), has conceded that a political solution is the only viable end to the conflict.² The regime of President Bashar Assad, meanwhile, believes it is winning the war and refuses political compromise. Assad's regime has retaken all areas aside from Idlib and northern Aleppo, which are controlled by rebel groups operating under a Turkish sphere of influence, and northeastern Syria, which is controlled by Kurdish-led Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) supported by U.S. troops.³

Northern Syria has undergone a significant transformation over the past twelve months. Previously, territories east of the Euphrates like Tal Abyad and Ras al-Ain were dominated by approximately 2,000 U.S. troops and the SDF, which administered these areas under the auspices of the U.S.-led campaign to defeat IS.4 But this changed when, in October 2019, U.S. President Donald Trump announced that he would withdraw U.S. troops in their entirety, after which a dramatic Turkish intervention followed, which was tacitly green-lighted by the United States. Turkey initiated Operation Peace Spring and took control of Kurdish-controlled territory between Tal Abyad and Ras al-Ain, building on its 2016 Operation Euphrates Shield, which pushed IS out of the area between Jarablus and al-Bab and prevented the SDF from advancing, as well as its 2018 Operation Olive Branch, which captured SDF-controlled Afrin.⁵ Operation Peace Spring set out to clear the People's Protection Units (YPG) fighters from a strip 30 to 32 kilometers wide and 440 kilometers long in northeastern Syria. However, it was followed by a U.S.-brokered ceasefire between Turkey and the SDF, which was then followed by, and superseded by, a Russian-Turkish ceasefire

that the YPG and Damascus accepted.⁶ The terms of this ceasefire stipulate that Russian military police and Syrian regime border guards are entrusted with monitoring a zone extending 30 kilometers south from the Turkish-Syrian border. The ceasefire authorized joint Turkish-Russian patrols along the entire border, to a depth of 10 kilometers inside Syria, with the exception of the border city and de facto Syrian Kurdish capital Qamishli. However, Turkey can only patrol the border area when accompanied by Russian personnel.⁷

Beyond the 30-kilometer border strip, the United States has left a residual force, including in the oil-rich governorates of Al-Hasakah and Deir el-Zour, to protect the oil fields seized by the SDF and provide security to the SDF and local populations in return for these areas' support of the anti-IS, U.S.-SDF partnership.⁸ At the time of writing, there were still at least 500 U.S. troops left in the country.⁹ The SDF continues to retain a significant security role in the Northeast away from the Tal Abyad/Ras al-Ain border zone. Together with the SDF, the United States controls a stretch of territory from the oil fields in Deir al-Zour to those in Al-Hasakah up to the Semalka border crossing with Iraq. This is particularly critical since it establishes a strategic land supply route through the Semalka/Faysh Khabur border crossing with northern Iraq.

In February 2020, Turkey launched a military campaign in Idlib to dispel a joint Syrian-Russian attempt to take control of the province and to protect Turkish observation posts from a Syrian military offensive (as well as to create a safe zone for displaced persons in Idlib). Turkey additionally wanted to stop a new wave of refugees from Syria crossing into its borders.

The remaining non-regime-held areas are not without their problems but do have functioning governance structures and areas like the Northeast remain the most stable part of the country—areas where local communities have enjoyed some reprieve from conflict during the course of the nine-year war. Ceding them to the regime and restoring its sovereignty over these areas will bring more problems than solutions. To build on this and to avert further humanitarian crises, protect civilians, and address an array of threats, the United States and its allies should embrace Syria's non-regime-held areas and prevent the Assad regime from regaining control of these areas by keeping their troops in place and supporting local governance structures. This course of action, which will henceforth be referred to as "enclave governance," is the best way to prevent further regime atrocities, secure a durable peace, and provide reprieve from conflict, at least for some segments of the Syrian population.

Re-establishing peace and security in Syria and rebuilding the country will be challenging. Politically, American and European strategies toward Syria are gen-

erally based on a constitutional settlement and free and fair elections. ¹⁰ The EU has also demanded accountability for war crimes with a view to facilitating a national reconciliation process and transitional justice. ¹¹ While the regime did hold parliamentary elections in July 2020, these were plagued by corruption, fraud, and the ascendancy of regime allies, including powerful warlords and militia heads. Unsurprisingly, both the winners and losers were staunch supporters of President Assad. Under Syria's electoral rules, candidates must be vetted by the security agencies, guaranteeing a loyal and compliant legislature. ¹² Thus, it is inconceivable that free and fair elections could be held in the near future.

Moreover, the West lacks sufficient inducement and enforcement mechanisms to foster an environment that is conducive to peacebuilding in Syria. The prospect of securing billions of dollars in reconstruction funds might seem like it could tempt the regime into making substantial concessions; however, it will not do so at the expense of its own survival or power. The sanctions that were imposed against Syria on June 17, 2020, through the Caesar Syria Civilian Protection Act, have heightened the regime's economic vulnerability and curtailed local and cross-border economic activity. That said, such sanctions can be circumvented and do not constitute a sufficient existential threat to make the regime change its behavior.

It is highly likely, for instance, that the Syrian regime already has access to undeclared and illicit financial resources that will allow it to cushion the impact of such sanctions on its supporters. Indeed, history has proven that the resilience of autocratic regimes in this respect should not be underestimated, as markedly portrayed by Iraq's Baath regime in the 1990s, the ongoing maximum pressure campaign against Iran, and the decades-long sanctions on Cuba. Sanctions on their own will also fail to yield a desirable outcome if Iran and Russia either do not see the need to force a transition of power or do not appreciate the urgency of securing genuine power-sharing arrangements and inclusive governance. Russia has condemned the sanctions and, on September 7, 2020, sent its foreign minister, Sergei Lavrov, to Damascus to strengthen trade and economic ties with Syria. Russia is determined to help the Assad regime circumvent the sanctions and mitigate their fallout. Iran, for its part, considers Syria to be a critical sphere of influence that is central to its deterrence capabilities in the region and therefore cannot be yielded to its rivals.

Ultimately, ceding rebel-held enclaves to the regime and restoring its sovereignty over these areas will bring more problems than solutions. Indeed, this has been the case in other previously rebel-held areas of the country that have reverted back to regime control. Those organizations that previously supported the restoration of regime authority in the territories it had lost later came to regret this support. Leading conflict resolution organization the International Crisis Group (ICG), for example, initially called for the Assad regime to reassert its control in the Southwest; however, six months after the regime took control, the ICG acknowledged the fact that Damascus had re-established authoritarian rule and allowed Iran-aligned militias to establish a presence near the armistice line with Israel.¹⁴

Instead of calling for the restoration of regime rule over rebel-held areas, international actors should engage with the conflict as it is and take measures to make existing self-governance arrangements more effective and more conducive to achieving peace and security. Consequently, this analysis paper proposes a framework that embraces enclave governance and seeks to engage existing governance structures as they stand, effectively circumventing the Assad regime. It argues for a continued reliance on the use of force to ensure a degree of leverage that safeguards local communities but is harnessed to exercise the right to self-defense and maintain the Northeast as the non-encroachment zone it currently is. The United States and its allies do not necessarily have to make a choice between an expansive military campaign or a severely reduced military deployment. There is a sensible and moderate middle ground that can be highly effective and actually mitigate the fallout from ongoing conflict.

Drawing on the example of northern Iraq in the 1990s, this analysis paper shows how harnessing enclave governance can secure a durable peace in non-regime-held areas. It remains the case that U.S.-influenced areas are the most stable parts of Syria and have provided local populations with some reprieve from conflict; it is also logical that policy proposals for the United States and its allies should naturally focus on the areas where they have substantial influence and leverage. Although the focus of this paper is on the areas administered by the United States and the SDF, rather than on those areas, like Idlib, where the United States and its allies have nominal influence, it does maintain that enclave governance in the Northeast can be harnessed to engage, influence, and guide other non-regime-held areas, like Idlib, toward outcomes that bring stability and prevent the regime from gaining further footholds.

Enclave governance is fraught with challenges. Local and international humanitarian organizations in non-regime-held areas have their own shortcomings, as do local governance structures dominated or controlled by Kurdish authorities, Arab tribes, and the SDF coalition. However, alternative proposals either hasten regime consolidation or fail to accommodate the intricacies of Syria's political and security landscape. It is vital to engage Syria in a way that reflects the country's realities after nine years of war. Syria's rebel-held enclaves are already self-governing, with decentralized and localized administrative structures having

emerged from and crystalized during the conflict. Enshrining enclave governance into a long-term strategy will mitigate the challenges posed by the conflict and re-establish peace and security in those regions by promoting closer cooperation with local actors, injecting political certainty into the enclaves, strengthening the resiliency of governing structures, and establishing the stepping stones for long-term political and economic order. Indeed, from the perspective of both American and European officials, sustainability is a key issue that underscores the provisioning of resources intended to alleviate suffering: in regime-held areas, resources will empower the regime and become expropriated; in non-regime-held areas, the West at least has the influence and discretion to shape the contours of governance and peacebuilding by directing the aid and resources it provides to these areas, ensuring that these resources are expended on houses, schools, or hospitals that would benefit local populations.¹⁵

CURRENT CHALLENGES TO STABILITY AND PEACEBUILDING

There are two overarching challenges facing the international community as it attempts to devise a framework for long-term peace, stability, and reconstruction efforts in Syria: 1) the potential for conflict relapse; and 2) the regime's misuse of reconstruction resources to consolidate its power. There is little to suggest opposition groups will not attempt to revitalize their efforts to topple the regime in the coming years. This could, in the future, create the conditions for another round of fully-fledged civil war. Indeed, studies show that more than half of the countries affected by civil war since 1945 experienced a relapse into violent conflict—in some cases more than once—after peace had been established. More recent conflicts in the region, like the ongoing tumult and violent instability in Iraq, show how the second order effects of conflict, together with continued socio-economic degradation, social unrest, and ethnic or religious tensions, as well as external meddling and humanitarian atrocities, will most likely continue to linger for the foreseeable future and provide the conditions for ongoing armed confrontations.

THE MYTH OF 'POST-CONFLICT': EXISTING POST-CONFLICT PROPOSALS EMPOWER THE ASSAD REGIME

While reconciliation is generally considered to be one of the key pillars of post-conflict transition, in Syria, it would either mean regime subjugation of opposition groups or, for those who dared to fight back, repression and systematic human rights abuses.¹⁷ The regime has already used conflict management, reconstruction, and peacebuilding initiatives as coercive tools to reassert its dominance and retake control of the country, working with its partners to initiate a formal process of predation, extortion, punishment, and co-option. The Syrian regime has made a mockery of international assistance, diverting funds to projects that reinforce its standing, rather than to communities in need of humanitarian aid.¹⁸ Human Rights Watch, for example, has documented how the regime co-opts humanitarian aid and reconstruction assistance in order to entrench its repressive policies.¹⁹

Meanwhile, Syria's Law 10, introduced in April 2017, provides the legal framework for massive regime-led development projects that involve the demolition of neighborhoods. Law 10 stipulates that Syrians have 30 days to register their properties with the government before facing confiscation. The law was officially designed to encourage registration of previously unregistered property, but the majority of the country's 13 million internally and externally displaced people are unable to access regime-held areas.²⁰ The law has been criticized by human rights groups for its potential to dispossess millions of Syrians.²¹ Additionally, the regime is intensifying the displacement of the population by naturalizing foreign Shiite militia fighters who have fought alongside it.²² The permanent dispossession of millions of Syrians and their forced displacement has resulted in demographic changes, which allow the regime to replace and restore neighborhoods and communities with its own supporters, particularly through its control and influence over the large scale development projects that are underway. European officials have referred to this as an "exclusivist" reconstruction policy.²³

WESTERN ENGAGEMENT LACKS POLITICAL VISION

Major Western capitals have declared that they will not aid Syria's reconstruction with hundreds of billions of dollars worth of resources until the regime accepts a transitional process that sees Assad relinquish power through free and fair elections. ²⁴ The West's current engagement with Syria, however, is still devoid of a coherent strategy that can remedy its limited leverage over the Assad regime and mitigate the conflict landscape more broadly. The lack of strategy also makes it highly likely that the regime will exploit the reconstruction process. Reconstruction, if it were to take place, could reinforce conflict dynamics, perpetuate the violence that has plagued the country, entrench local divisions, and reinforce the regime's consolidation efforts. ²⁵ The United States and its European allies would have limited capabilities to actually influence this process if it were to take place with international support. ²⁶

Throughout the conflict, the West has often engaged in indecisive policymaking, with the exception of its policy not to engage the regime until a credible transition process was under way. After 2014, engagement with Syria became increasingly focused on defeating IS and, as Frances Brown argues, stabilization programs foundered. This occurred because of confusion over whether local council initiatives were advancing a policy that prioritized the defeat of Assad or "a regime restructuring outcome, in which the Assad regime would devolve power to local councils."

The challenges facing the West have become all the more important in light of the fact that the balance of power in Syria is overwhelmingly in favor of the Assad regime and its backers, Russia and Iran. Furthermore, the task of reconstruction is not helped by Syria's endemic "warlordism" and the entrenchment of a war economy, in which powerful local actors profit from a continued state of lawlessness and risk losing lucrative business were the country to be stabilized. The conflict also includes a multitude of local and transnational armed groups that consist of tens of thousands of disparate actors who yield substantial influence and command sizeable forces.

THE PROBLEM WITH EXISTING PROPOSALS

This paper dismisses the post-conflict transitional proposals put forward by both the United Nations-led and Russian-led peace talks—including the drafting of a constitution, power-sharing, and elections—as being unlikely to provide inclusive post-conflict outcomes, at least until there is certainty that these will not reinforce the Assad regime. The notion of power-sharing and inclusive governance is anathema to Assad and Syria's security agencies, for whom the short- and medium-term objective is to consolidate power. It is inconceivable that the regime would allow non-regime-aligned groups to shape the contours of the state and the governing structures that will decide the fate of the country. Power-sharing and inclusive governance would also require opposition groups and large swathes of the population to coordinate with or submit to the regime, for which there is no appetite.

Some have suggested decentralization as a means of enabling a viable post-conflict transition. This proposal envisions Syria's local councils moving forward within the confines of the Syrian state (which will effectively be defined, shaped, and imposed by the regime) with a degree of autonomy that enables a transition toward stability.²⁸ The problem with this plan is that there is no sufficient level of consensus between regime and non-regime actors that could enable a viable, peaceful transition to a decentralized framework. Whether it is political decentralization (which would give Syrians or their elected representatives more power in public decisionmaking, including over policies and legislation), fiscal decentralization (which gives substantial revenue and expenditure autonomy to local governments), administrative decentralization (which would place planning and implementation responsibilities in the hands of local civil servants and these local civil servants under the jurisdiction of elected local governments), or federalism (which would institutionalize and constitutionalize the autonomy of regional units), the mode of governance proposed is multi-tiered—it requires co-operation on different levels of governance and at its essence is premised on a co-existence that is underscored by shared values and common goals. This means that there must be genuine, credible, and legitimate elements of shared-rule and regional self-rule that would have to be legally or constitutionally mandated for

it to ever genuinely come to fruition. As things currently stand, there is limited prospect of a constitutional settlement to which all conflict parties will agree and adhere, not least since neither the U.N.-led or Russian-led peace talks have yielded encouraging results. Most importantly, analysts are unable to plausibly argue why the Assad regime would suddenly emerge as an honest negotiator of peace and abide by the terms of a post-conflict political and constitutional settlement in the absence of enforcement mechanisms that are imposed by either domestic or external actors.

Similarly, a transition agreement, brokered with the full participation and consent of the Assad regime, could see the regime devolve some authority to the local level, but that authority would likely be devolved to regime loyalists. In any case, this would not be (and should not be) interpreted as reflecting the regime's willingness to commit to decentralization, but rather as a strategic measure reflecting its limited capacity and resources to rule the country wholly at the central level. While the devolution of authority could see pre-existing, non-regime-aligned local council members and other authorities maintain their roles in areas recaptured by the regime, meaningful authority will not pass on to actors other than the regime's loyalists or the warlords and militias who have fought alongside it.

It has also been suggested that the search for a resolution to the conflict and the establishment of a meaningful peace should focus on the power dynamics between Damascus and the various localities, "as manifested in local networks of respected family members, wealthy businessmen, prominent religious figures, and other influential people." However, such proposals do not envisage how such a process could unfold, where it could begin, how it could accommodate the plethora of local networks and related non-state actors, or how these localities could be incentivized into abiding by the terms of a resolution. They also disregard and underestimate the Assad regime's capacity to totalize power.

Enclave Governance: Lessons from Iraq in the 1990s

The Assad regime should be prevented from fulfilling its June 2016 pledge to reconquer "every inch" of Syria.³⁰ Syria's remaining enclaves are the best hope for ensuring the regime does not have carte blanche over the fate of the Syrian people. Enclaves can protect local communities, serve as models for self-governance, and be harnessed as launchpads for humanitarian efforts in other parts of the country.

Far from seeking to impose external self-governance designs, this paper calls for embracing Syria's current enclave landscape as it is. Syria's enclaves have naturally emerged from the conflict over the course of the past nine years, as a direct result of the fragmented nature of the uprising. The country's localities established civic councils to meet the urgent humanitarian needs of their communities, depending on a combination of outside political and stabilization support, often in either direct partnership or coordination with rebel groups. Local actors have been engaged in service and security provision throughout the conflict, in spite of the looming threat of a full-scale conflict with the regime and inter-rebel divisions, and have established autonomous governing structures that provide them with the capacity to self-rule.³¹ In Idlib, welfare services are provided by civilian-run city and town councils, in addition to emergency relief and municipal services, such as waste removal and water supply.³² Similarly, in Kurdish-controlled areas, there are functioning legislative, judicial, and executive councils that govern territories inhabited by at least three million people.³³

Post-1991 Iraq offers some important lessons for Syria. Like the Assad regime, the Baath regime in Iraq was guilty of mass atrocities and war crimes, including genocide, the use of chemical weapons, and the displacement of communities. Furthermore, Saddam Hussein recaptured territories he had previously lost to rebel groups in the Shiite-dominated South, and when this happened, the areas were subjected to violent repression, destitution, and economic dislocation.³⁴ Also, like the Assad regime, Iraq's Baath regime weaponized humanitarian assistance and the resources of international aid agencies to consolidate its legitimacy and sustain its rule.

As in Syria today, international organizations and governments—like the United States, France and the United Kingdom (U.K.)—found themselves grappling with a situation in Iraq where their efforts to alleviate humanitarian suffering had

to be balanced against the existence of a nefarious regime in Baghdad that retained and enjoyed the benefits conferred by state sovereignty. In response, they launched Operation Provide Comfort (OPC), which established a safe haven in the Northern Kurdish provinces of Iraq through a no-fly zone that protected the local population from Saddam's tanks and gunships.³⁵ In response, Baghdad withdrew its administration and imposed a blockade on Iraqi Kurdistan. The blockade was intended to saddle the Kurdish leadership with the responsibility to conduct the business of governance and administration, which the regime mistakenly believed would lead to Iraqi Kurdistan's implosion. However, the move instead resulted in the Kurds embracing self-governance with encouraging results. Outside actors took pains not to undermine the Iraqi state's sovereignty because of the unintended consequences that might unfold and the implications it could have for regional geopolitics, particularly for Turkey, which was apprehensive about the repercussions that an autonomous Kurdish region in northern Iraq could have for its own restive Kurdish population.

The resulting safe haven in Iraq's North shows how enclaves can result in effective self-governance without undermining the territorial integrity of a state. The success of enclave governance requires more than just ad hoc or reactive measures, or engagements with non-regime-held areas through policies that have an uncertain future and are not rooted in a long-term strategy. In the case of Syria, continuing to engage such areas as the West has done for the better part of the conflict may bring some reprieve and alleviate suffering in the short-term but it does not bode well for long-term stability. A long-term commitment that is underscored with political will and a comprehensive strategy that sets out to engage, embrace, and harness existing self-governing structures to foster stability and humanitarian reprieve is essential. More importantly, in the Syrian context, enclaves can offer safe havens that provide conflict reprieve and breathing space for the United States and its allies to determine and shape their policies in the years ahead. In other words, enclaves can buy time.

This paper is not suggesting an exact replica of the Iraqi Kurdish model, given that northern Iraq received much greater, high-level U.S. strategic commitment, as well as comprehensive support for the no-fly zone from the French and the British. Instead, it calls for a re-fashioned model that is adapted to the complexities and constraints of Syria. Significant components of the Iraqi Kurdish model have already been applied to Syria in recent years and are in motion, including: the use of force to deter regime, Russian, and Iranian encroachments into U.S.-controlled areas; support for self-governing actors; and stabilization and humanitarian assistance. This paper proposes transforming these measures into key pillars of an enclave governance strategy, while fostering an environment that

is not conducive to the ascendancy of terrorist groups like IS or Iranian proxy groups looking to gain influence over Syria's non-regime-held areas as part of their expansionist ambitions in the country and region at large.

CIRCUMVENTING THE REGIME AND WORKING WITH THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY

Throughout the 1990s, the international community provided humanitarian assistance to Iraq, including support related to housing, water systems, primary schools, healthcare centers, and roads.³⁶ In 1996, the U.N. established the controversial Oil-for-Food Programme in Iraq, which compromised the organization's reputation and led to one of the biggest scandals in its history. Established as a means of providing humanitarian aid to Iraqis, the program was subverted and manipulated by the Baath regime to help prop up its repressive rule. As a result, the U.N. was accused of complicity in the regime's embezzlement of billions of dollars.³⁷ But the picture was a different one in the North because of the authority and autonomy granted to local political actors by the United States and its allies. Iraqi Kurdistan lived under the same international sanctions as the rest of the country, as well as a blockade imposed by Baghdad. The key difference was that local Kurdish authorities did not have complete freedom over how to use the funds. Authorities spent funds generated by the sale of oil on U.N.-approved projects, including new schools, medical clinics, and infrastructure, whereas in the rest of Iraq it was exploited and embezzled to prop up the Baath regime.³⁸

The Oil-for-Food Programme allowed Iraqi Kurdistan to thrive. It was not so much the Programme itself that generated pathways for stability and good governance but the overall approach and decision to circumvent Baghdad. A program that failed in the rest of the country enabled an environment that was conducive to sustainable governance and conflict reprieve in the North. The regime was circumvented but international actors were also careful to ensure they did not give local authorities in the North carte blanche. Aid was provided directly to the donor community and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), as opposed to the Kurdish authorities, a move that was in large part driven by concerns centered on whether circumventing the regime could lead to Iraq's territorial disintegration.³⁹ Providing direct support to local communities alleviated such concerns and removed the constraints that development support and humanitarian aid would have otherwise faced. While the rest of Iraq suffered under sanctions, the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG), operating under a double blockade (imposed on Iraq by the U.N. and imposed on Iraqi Kurdistan by Baghdad), developed institutionally, embraced international norms, and adopted good governance practices. It budgeted Oil-for-Food income to benefit the population and used available discretionary tax revenues for development and services. 40 Unlike the rest of Iraq, the North did not suffer from the same severe food shortages. It led to the reduction of child mortality and a major rehabilitation of the houses and infrastructure that were destroyed by the Baath regime. The efficient distribution of international resources paved the way for an economic revival that enabled businesses to emerge and flourish. 41

Syria's enclaves may not be able to generate income in the same manner, but that does not mean the guiding principles that underscored the Iraqi-Kurdish case study in the 1990s cannot be replicated. In Syria's case, there is an abundance of internal and external resources that can be mobilized toward similar objectives. As Steve Heydemann points out, this can take the form of transparent "cross-border funding channels that are beyond the regime's control, and working with Syrian partners selected through independent vetting processes, including local NGOs, local councils, and internationally-supported agencies such as the Syria Recovery Trust Fund."42 Furthermore, enclave governance in Syria can be underpinned by efforts to enable trade with the rest of the region, mobilizing external support for territories that would otherwise be deprived of much needed assistance and resources. Essentially, a stronger long-term commitment to enclave governance from the United States and its European allies will allay regional and international concerns over the uncertainty of these areas and the security and legal implications of increased engagement, and in the process enable greater regional approval of, and compliance with, the objectives outlined in this paper. This could open up further opportunities for donor assistance and effectively transform U.S. areas of influence into areas for mutual co-existence and economic co-operation, even creating an environment that encourages foreign investment to turn non-regime-held areas into important trade hubs and theaters for economic growth.

The U.S. decision to grant Delta Crescent a license to work in the Northeast to develop and harness crude oil production embodies the economic transformation non-regime-held areas could potentially undertake in a more expansive fashion. The license was granted to help local authorities increase production and modernize oil fields under the control of the SDF and the United States. Doing so despite the objections of the Assad regime, Russia, and Turkey suggests that there is already some appetite for enabling economic independence for local authorities. While it is still early days, such agreements could provide the economic incentives to create a stable political order and viable governing structures, premised on co-operation and mutually beneficial relationships among disparate groups. Indeed, the deal itself is predicated on cross-border co-operation be-

tween the United States, local authorities in the Northeast, and Iraq's Kurdistan region, where the KRG could be a potential customer or conduit through which to sell the oil to global markets.⁴³

If the U.N. and other Western agencies manage reconstruction in Syria as they have traditionally done and continue to cede authority to the regime, they risk the same accusations of complicity that they faced with the Oil-for-Food Programme.⁴⁴ By continuing to execute its relief efforts through the contours of the regime, the U.N. has allowed the regime to hijack its relief efforts and use U.N. resources to fill its coffers, sustain its rule, and perpetrate human rights abuses, as notably portrayed by reports and investigations.⁴⁵ In 2012, it is estimated that \$1.2 billion of U.N. aid went entirely to the regime. In 2014, of the total \$1.2 billion in U.N. aid, only \$6.5 million went to international agencies operating cross-border operations from Turkey. It is estimated that only two to 18 percent of U.N. aid actually reaches needy Syrians.⁴⁶

EMBRACING ENCLAVE GOVERNANCE WITHOUT UNDERMINING TERRITORIAL INTEGRITY

The Iraqi experience showed that it is possible to harness enclave governance without undermining the territorial boundaries of the Syrian state, even making sure the international community does not formally recognize the domestic sovereignty of the actors that control or manage self-governing structures in non-regime areas. Through its direct and interventionist approach, the international community set terms and conditions for both local authorities and the regime in Baghdad, alleviating crises while protecting the territorial boundaries of the Iraqi state.

Certainly, there are differences. Iraq's Kurdish North had won recognition from Baghdad as an autonomous region before the uprising in 1990, by way of an agreement signed in 1970. Although the autonomy never came to fruition per the terms of this agreement, it did mean that the notion of Kurdish autonomy was a pre-existing conception enshrined within Iraq's political culture and entertained on some level within Baghdad's political structures. In addition, much to the detriment of the local population in Iraqi Kurdistan, after the KRG gained autonomy the United States and U.K. did not want sanctions on Iraqi Kurdistan to be lifted, in case this acknowledged a separate status for the KRG or facilitated leakage of resources to government-controlled areas. In other words, there are highly contentious and suppressive political, legal, and practical considerations that make it near impossible for self-governance to translate into anything that would come remotely close to eroding the territorial boundaries of a state.

Syria is in a far better position to maintain its territorial integrity than Iraq was in the 1990s. There is no legal or constitutional framework that could catalyze formal autonomy for non-regime-held areas in Syria. Furthermore, Syrian Kurdish autonomy is a recent phenomenon that depends on U.S. support, while Idlib relies on Turkish support, meaning that it is up to these outside powers to decide what degree of sovereignty or autonomy to afford local actors. Having said this, the issue is essentially moot, since the Assad regime arguably has no sovereignty: its rivals are in the country without its approval and have been there since the onset of the conflict. It can also be argued that governments should not be able to weaponize the principle of sovereignty—that is, to exploit and abuse the right to non-interference to inflict mass atrocities on their own populations, enshrined within international law. Sovereignty is not unconditional and comes with obligations if a state is to enjoy the benefits it confers.

The Syrian regime, its allies, and its rivals, are all on the same page when it comes to the question of territorial integrity: no single actor wants or aspires to have Syria's borders re-configured and some have already fiercely contested any such designs in other regional contexts, most notably in Iraqi Kurdistan after the KRG held an independence referendum in 2017. As such, enclave governance is not intended to precipitate the permanent modification of Syria's territorial boundaries. That being said, there should be a distinction made between the violation of sovereignty and the undermining of Syria's territorial integrity. While there is no prospect of the latter, in relation to the former, the Assad regime and its allies should not be allowed to weaponize sovereignty to prevent humanitarian agencies from delivering aid.

The Assad regime has tried to invoke its right to sovereignty to prevent humanitarian aid from reaching beleaguered populations. Where diplomatic negotiations fail to secure authorization for the provision of aid, as in the dispute at the U.N. Security Council (UNSC) over cross-border aid from Turkey, donors should provide aid directly, as they have done in the past.⁴⁷ International humanitarian law, as stipulated within the Geneva Conventions, asserts that Damascus' consent is not a strict requirement to cross-border humanitarian assistance; civilian humanitarian relief personnel must be granted freedom of movement by all parties to the conflict. The regime and its allies may continue to try to rely on narrow definitions of sovereignty to achieve their aims, but these have been superseded by the U.N. in cases like Bosnia, Somalia, Afghanistan and, of course, Iraqi Kurdistan. In these cases, no consent was given for humanitarian interventions. Customary international law now enunciates that consent for humanitarian assistance is not necessarily required.⁴⁸

1990s Iraq is also instructive in this respect. Baghdad had a significant say in setting the terms of U.N. assistance, invoking its sovereignty and exploiting the absence of enforcement mechanisms that would compel Saddam to give free reign to aid organizations. However, when U.N. agencies became constrained or impeded, other local and international humanitarian organizations filled the gaps. ⁴⁹ For instance, in northern Iraq in the 1990s, NGOs took it upon themselves to resettle and rehabilitate communities and infrastructure in areas where U.N. agencies were unable to do so. ⁵⁰ Critically, the involvement of NGOs in delivering humanitarian aid, providing stabilization support, and establishing modalities for good governance can set the stage for future economic revival, while planting the seeds of political reform and reinforcing bottom-up actors, such as civil society organizations.

Enclave governance should also include internationally monitored local council elections to establish legitimate governing structures. The U.N. has numerous limitations but it is more strongly placed than any other international organization to certify the credibility of elections, help ensure they are conducted in a free and fair manner, and encourage the promotion of democratic norms in the process. It can establish the parameters for how local actors should conduct themselves, and the rules they must abide by in the run-up to and after the elections. Elections do not in and of themselves produce functioning democracies but the process that enables elections and shapes the contours of the political structures that follow them can help open up opportunities to strengthen civic institutions, encourage a cultural of compromise, and afford representation to the most vulnerable. Elected bodies and institutions should be diplomatically recognized, which would embolden their political and social legitimacy and create the incentive structures for adopting democratic norms. This process is not designed to encourage disintegration from the rest of Syria but rather to create the legal frameworks that govern non-regime-held areas, and to strengthen the resiliency of governing structures. Integrating these areas with other parts of the country should eventually take place in conditions that are conducive to conflict reprieve. As such, to the extent possible, legal frameworks that govern the territories should be aligned with existing Syrian laws, except where these contravene international norms or do not promote inclusiveness and pluralism.

The interactions between regime and non-regime-held areas are complex and multi-layered. Throughout the Syrian conflict, rival groups and enemies have established relationships of inter-dependence that have been undergirded by their control of strategically important towns and cities.⁵¹ These should not be disrupted (and are difficult to disrupt in any case) to ensure beleaguered communities continue to receive vital aid. This is not too dissimilar from the case of

northern Iraq, in which, out of necessity, local authorities traded with the Baath regime, along with countries such as Turkey and Iran, in defiance of international sanctions and U.S. disapproval. There is still a relationship of inter-dependence: For example, the Assad regime is the prime buyer of oil from the Northeast and it is right that the United States has so far deemed these transactions as not being "significant" enough to become the targets of sanctions. This policy should continue, until at least the United States and its allies are in a position to offer SDF-administered areas alternative sources of revenue that are critical to its provisioning of services to local communities. Moreover, the systemic challenges faced by the Assad regime in the areas it controls are exacerbated by its constrained access to the resources under U.S. and SDF control. That provides the United States with a source of leverage to influence the behavior of the regime and its backers, which it can more effectively utilize through an enclave governance strategy.

ENCLAVE GOVERNANCE AS DETERRENCE, INDUCEMENT, AND LEVERAGE

There will be no incentive for Assad to alleviate humanitarian suffering and become an honest partner if there are no credible inducement and deterrence mechanisms put in place. Indeed, it may be the case that Assad can never be incentivized but only constrained and deterred. There are two ways of addressing this policy deficit. The first way revolves around reliance on the use of force. This does not necessarily mean having an extensive U.S. troop deployment on the ground. However, it does call for revising the current approach to the conflict to prevent further atrocities in non-regime-held areas and push for progress on the political front. The second way involves encouraging a stronger Turkish-Kurdish relationship, underpinned by a mutual desire to prevent the regime from controlling the country and prevent the ascendancy of extremist terrorist groups like IS. The more the United States and its allies invest in a Turkish-Kurdish strategy, the greater the chances of preventing Kurdish-held areas from becoming a statelet dominated by the YPG, and ensuring non-regime-held areas in the Northeast can be harnessed to prevent the resurgence of IS, Iranian expansionism, and the Syrian state's consolidation of power.

THE U.S. ROLE AND THE USE OF FORCE: LESSONS FROM IRAQ IN THE 1990s

There was no substantial U.S. presence in northern Iraq in the 1990s. The nofly zone was not officially designed to protect the Kurds from Saddam's ground forces and did not provide 24-hour coverage. Aircraft were mandated to protect American military and aid personnel. There were flaws in the policy and it did not prevent hostilities. This was reflected in the U.S. response to a 1991 conflict between Kurdish Peshmerga and Iraqi troops, which resulted in 500 casualties. Speaking after allied forces stationed in Turkey did not intervene in the clash as part of the no-fly zone policy, President George H.W. Bush referred to the Baath regime's genocide and use of chemical weapons and alluded to the underlying purpose of the no-fly zone. He asserted that "Saddam Hussein, having learned his lesson once, will hopefully not embark on the kind of carnage that sent al-

lied soldiers into northern Iraq in the first place."⁵² In other words, the no-fly zone was not a perfect policy since it failed to prevent all instances of violence and military clashes but, for more than a decade, it deterred Saddam from testing America's resolve by committing mass atrocities. It also enabled the Kurdish authorities to manage the situation on the ground, which they did effectively.

This model can be repackaged and implemented in Syria. The United States does not have to establish a highly contentious no-fly zone and does not have to constantly patrol Syria's skies, risking a clash with the Russians in the process. Instead, it can establish a sustained and credible deterrence mechanism that relies on the use of force using a combination of U.S. and European special forces, U.S. air power, and SDF fighters. Although the international community is reluctant to deploy the use of force out of fear of provoking Russia, Turkey's intervention on March 20, 2020 prevented both the Syrian regime and Russia from re-capturing Idlib, thereby establishing a red line that has, so far, prevented Idlib's fall while strengthening Turkey's negotiating stance in its bilateral interactions with Russia.⁵³

The United States could withdraw from Syria entirely, which this paper cautions against.⁵⁴ However, even if the incoming administration led by President-elect Joe Biden were to go ahead with a decision to withdraw troops, this would not necessarily mean the end of deterrence capacity. Despite maintaining a limited U.S. footprint since 2014, the Northeast has become a de facto U.S.-backed protectorate and a buffer against the rest of the country, where other external actors have deployed or mobilized forces in the tens of thousands. As such, the U.S. deployment has proven to be an effective deterrent against regime-aligned forces who have long coveted the territories currently under U.S. protection.

America's presence is amplified by the sizeable, unrivalled, and uncontested military infrastructure it enjoys in the region, which reinforces its military footprint in countries like Syria and Iraq. Regime-aligned forces learned this the hard way in February 2018, when they were met with the overwhelming power and superiority of U.S. military forces after attempting to attack them.⁵⁵ In other words, America's military prowess in Syria is not just about the troops it has on the ground, but rather about its overall presence in the Middle East. This allows it to impose rules and limitations for warfare, as it has done already in the areas it controls in Syria.

Regardless of whether U.S. troops withdraw or are reduced in size, Washington should establish a no-fly zone "minus-one" policy over the Northeast, one that maintains it as the non-encroachment zone it has been throughout the anti-IS campaign. To put this into practice, the United States can militarily disrupt the regime's use of air power and its operational model for conducting brutal sieges

against beleaguered communities that refuse to submit to its rule.⁵⁶ This is different to an actual no-fly zone strategy, since it constitutes a red line declaring these operations unacceptable and enforces this post facto. This approach requires a consistent application of force over time, in response to regime aggression, while maintaining non-encroachment zones. This would create enforcement measures that deter regime forces from mobilizing and attempting to eliminate America's allies.⁵⁷ The United States would not be alone in using force as part of a stabilization strategy, and neither would it be the first time a foreign power has used force during a stabilization effort or to create diplomatic leverage, as Turkey's March intervention indicated.⁵⁸

While a no-fly zone "minus-one" policy might aggrieve Russia, this policy would only be a repackaged version of America's current engagement in Syria, which Russia has already accepted as part of the status quo. In other words, U.S. forces are already protecting non-regime-held areas under their influence or control and have already deployed military force against the Syrian regime, as well as Russia- and Iran-aligned groups, without much criticism over scope or legality. Sussia and Iran may have won the war as far as regime-held areas are concerned but they should not have it both ways where the regime is left intact and at the same time has free reign to continue its atrocities in the territories it is yet to capture. Moreover, the policy would not proactively set out to militarily combat regime forces. It would be up to the Syrian regime and its allies to decide whether to deploy their forces into U.S.-controlled areas, thereby committing transgressions that trigger the right of U.S. personnel to exercise self-defense.

It is important to stress that U.S. military engagement could take different forms. It could involve a substantial and expansive campaign that eliminates the entirety of the regime's air capabilities. It could merely involve proportionate responses to regime, Russian, or Iranian aggressions. Ultimately, it puts the ball in the court of the Syrian regime and its allies: the measure is only triggered and its scope and scale are defined by the nature of the transgression committed by the regime and its allies. This stands in stark contrast to a no-fly zone, which is, by design, an expansive and hugely pre-emptive operation that is centered on around-the-clock protection. Overall, the strategy effectively achieves a form of coercive diplomacy that is focused on the threat of the use of force, just as Turkey has done in relation to Idlib. It is designed to force the regime and its backers to make a cost-benefit calculation. Rather than being premised on a willingness to engage in a full-scale conflict, the strategy is intended to demonstrate resolution and "to give credibility to the threat that greater force will be used if necessary." 60

While it may be argued that the U.S. mandate in Syria is focused on combatting IS, the anti-IS mandate is an enforcement mechanism that does not have to be

read solely within the confines of defeating the group territorially. IS is an actor that presents multi-faceted challenges and whose emergence can be attributed to the breakdown of order and governance in Syria, the repressive policies of the Assad regime, and to the civil war more generally. It is perfectly legitimate for the United States to devise a deterrence policy against the Syrian regime that is predicated upon the lasting defeat of IS, on the basis that regime encroachment into non-regime-held areas provides the conditions for IS to mount a resurgence. It is implausible and counter-intuitive to isolate the anti-IS military campaign from the overall conflict landscape because of the connection between the civil war and the jihadi group's emergence.

Indeed, past military operations have almost always spurred debate and questions of legality. The no-fly zone in northern Iraq was justified as necessary to protect the civilian population and to "restore international peace and security in the area," pursuant to the terms of UNSC Resolution 678.⁶¹ However, both justifications were loose interpretations of what was permissible under international law and were not underpinned by an explicit approval for the use of force. Similarly, after human rights atrocities in Kosovo, the United States, along with NATO, implemented a no-fly zone without official UNSC authorization.

OTHER ACTORS: THE IMPORTANCE OF A TURKISH-KURDISH STRATEGY

The United States will not be alone in setting out to achieve sustainable governance and protect the areas under its influence, and should capitalize on European commitment to staying the course, as well as the continued commitment of the SDF. The Europeans are still steadfast in their commitment to securing the enduring defeat of IS and will not necessarily be averse to affording diplomatic support that will help shore up the deterrence pillar of the enclave governance strategy. Meanwhile, the United States can call on increased European support to counter IS and other terrorist groups, which would free up its resources to reinforce deterrence capabilities against the regime and its allies. U.S. military prowess and the no-fly zone "minus-one" policy will be most effective in areas where the country has established a troop presence and co-exists with the SDF. In non-regime-held areas such as Idlib, where the United States has limited influence, it is better off reinforcing Turkish efforts against the Assad regime and Russia, and building on its relationship with Turkey to secure concessions in relation to Kurdish autonomy and ongoing U.S.-SDF co-operation.

Fundamentally, U.S. policies in Syria will be far more sustainable and credible to friend and foe if they are underpinned by an enclave strategy that provides a

set of guiding principles for U.S. involvement. Such principles will bring much needed political certainty to a volatile political environment that is plagued by concerns surrounding the future of U.S. forces in the country. For this reason, the United States should pursue a comprehensive political strategy designed to find a compromise with Turkey over the future of the SDF and the reforming of the YPG and SDE.

The YPG may be the most dominant authority in the Northeast region of the country because of its organization, political maturity, and battle-field superiority, but that does not mean the status quo should remain unchallenged. Ensuring resources are geared toward local Arab populations and Kurds on an equitable basis will increase Western leverage and enable credible and legitimate governing structures. The YPG, for its part, will have to share power on a more equitable basis and publicly distance itself from its sister organization, the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK). This may be symbolic to begin with, but it can still generate goodwill and indicate to Turkish decisionmakers that both the group and its patron, the United States, are serious about finding a compromise over the status of northeast Syria. There are a host of local political actors, tribes, and socio-political organizations through which the political effort can be channeled to establish the necessary order before investing in reconstruction and humanitarian efforts, while the extensive political participation envisioned in an enclave governance strategy will weaken the function of dominant actors like the YPG. In other words, it can dilute the group's hold on power. It is not entirely implausible for Turkey to live with the YPG across its borders.

Both Turkey and the YPG, with U.S. and European encouragement and support, will have to make some difficult choices. The United States, Turkey, and the EU should establish a committee that includes seasoned diplomats and practitioners who have a track record of engaging in complicated and volatile environments, particularly those who are well placed to oversee negotiations with local actors. The committee should function as a conduit through which to relay Turkish apprehensions and interests, and work with the key local and external stakeholders to find mutually beneficial outcomes in relation to the Northeast's self-governing structures, including its security imperatives, budget management, and the local bodies and institutions tasked with establishing sustainable governance. The committee should be mandated and entrusted with devising and executing conflict resolution mechanisms, including ceasefire and peace-monitoring mechanisms; power-sharing formulas; and revenue-sharing frameworks.

The fundamental objective to begin with should be to establish confidencebuilding measures between Turkey and local actors like the SDF that build the consensus needed to establish the conditions for the successful execution of an enclave governance strategy, and the durable peace and sustainable governance it sets out to achieve. Once this consensus is in place, the United States and its European allies should reward local actors—Kurdish and Arab—by affording them recognition of the local bodies and institutions that are tasked with establishing sustainable governance (and overseeing the election of the representatives that encompass these bodies). This enhances their ability to access decisionmakers who will be critical to opening up donor assistance opportunities and their ability to facilitate trade and investment into the enclaves, while incentivizing and rewarding local actors for working toward resolving tensions with Turkey and engaging a process that is designed to reset the Northeast's relationship with Ankara.

The stable political order that could emanate from such an approach would reassure Western decisionmakers that development assistance will have positive long-term reverberations, as opposed to being merely short-term fixes. This is a perception that is currently impeding the provisioning of international aid to non-regime-held areas. For Turkey, the benefits are clear: it will be fully vested in large swathes of territories whose evolution, development, and future it may otherwise have limited influence over; it will have the chance to secure positions of influence for its Syrian partners; and, ultimately, it will have a more secure border that could otherwise be a launchpad for PKK operations in Turkey. It presents an opportunity to shape the future of Syria itself. Doing so in tandem with allies in the West may go some way toward repairing the immense reputational and diplomatic damage Turkey has suffered as a result of its military interventionism in Syria, which has not actually translated into political and geostrategic gains for Ankara. Others like the ICG have also indicated that there may be some pathway for Turkish recognition of self-governance in the Northeast (explicit or tacit). 63 A hospitable and tolerable environment in other non-regime-held areas could reduce the burden on Turkish-dominated Idlib and Afrin by enabling cross-border interactions between the two spheres of influence.

But there are also some difficult choices the YPG has to make. Other than the United States, the YPG has no friends in Syria or the region. Were it not for the group's importance to the anti-IS campaign, there would be no reason for the United States to support a group that is either disdained by or is a source of immense concern for a number of regional countries. In reality, any notion that the YPG might have about being able to effectively balance its relations with competing external actors is a short-sighted one. The reality is that it has one ally in the form of the United States, while Russia will prioritize its relationships with Damascus and Ankara. Aligning with Damascus may win the

YPG some short-term benefits, like staving off a Turkish intervention into the areas it controls or currying favor with Moscow, but that is not a sustainable policy and will undermine the goodwill and credibility the group has generated in the West.

Turkey is the least bad option as a potential adversary turned partner of convenience because of the Assad regime's pariah status within the international community and the imposition of sanctions on the regime and its allies. The YPG's utility as an important component of the anti-IS campaign will begin to diminish at some point, at which time it must be seen a source of stability, as opposed to polarization and instability. The YPG should not presume it can rely on strained Turkish-U.S. or Turkish-European ties in the medium- and long-term and should instead focus its attention on how it can disconnect its operational and political overlap with the PKK in Turkey and establish a marriage of convenience with Ankara, which retains the capacity to both end the YPG's autonomy in the Northeast and severely undermine its relationship with the West.

To help itself further, the group can also rein in its attacks on the KRG and its ruling party, the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP), a major U.S. and European ally that is far more critical to Western engagement in the region than the PKK, which is proscribed as a terrorist organization by the United States and Europe. The group's attacks on the KRG have alienated the United States and a number of European countries it has worked with in the anti-IS campaign. ⁶⁴ The growing hostility toward the group's presence in northern Iraq's Sinjar is a source of contention that gives Turkey more reason to suppress the group and strengthens its claims that the PKK and its sister groups in Syria and elsewhere have expansionist designs and cannot be reasoned with. Withdrawing from Sinjar creates one less problem for the United States and Europe to manage, and makes it easier for them—and the KDP—to bring Turkey on board in support of an enclave governance strategy and for the idea that autonomy in the Northeast of Syria is worth tolerating and testing.

Conclusion

While Assad may have won the war, he is far from controlling all of Syria. The West can still enable conflict reprieve in some parts of the country and build leverage to create openings for a durable peace. Embracing enclave governance does not create new realities on the ground, but rather makes do with existing political and security configurations to create less than ideal but least worst case outcomes for civilian populations who would otherwise be subjected to the repression and atrocities of the Assad regime. Syria's remaining enclaves are the best hope of ensuring that the Assad regime does not gain carte blanche over its entire population. A full embrace of enclave governance can circumvent the regime and serve as a form of inducement and leverage. Ideally, the United States should remain on the ground indefinitely, but if it opts to withdraw, this paper outlines how it can still rely on air power and reduced troops to establish red lines for the Assad regime and its backers, and constrain the second order effects of war.

While the traditional approach to humanitarian and reconstruction assistance has been to coordinate and work through centralized authorities, the Assad regime will use international resources to consolidate its power and prop up its loyalists. The main lesson from Iraqi Kurdistan in the 1990s is that when a repressive central government is circumvented and aid is managed by international agencies and NGOs operating under the protection of U.S. or Western forces it is likely to yield more positive development outcomes. Iraqi Kurdistan lived under the same international sanctions as the rest of the country and was blockaded by the Baath regime in Baghdad. However, local Kurdish authorities, in conjunction with the U.N., spent money on U.N.approved projects, which prioritized rebuilding education and healthcare infrastructure. The circumvention of the Baath regime in Baghdad, together with the incentive structures that were established through the provisioning of international support and the diplomatic recognition of local authorities in Iraqi Kurdistan, created the conditions that alleviated conflict and addressed the destitution of local communities. It enabled pathways for democratic institutions and encouraged the KRG to embrace democratic norms. 65

The success of enclave governance requires a long-term commitment that is underscored with political will and a comprehensive strategy that sets out to engage and harness existing self-governing structures to foster stability and humanitarian reprieve. Enclave governance in northern Iraq was successful because the Kurdish leadership effectively managed the situation on the ground while the United States managed it in the air. It also worked because Turkey was not a spoiler and, despite Ankara's initial reservations over its autonomy, the KRG later became Turkey's most important trading partner and a key component of its regional security architecture.

While the YPG has proven to be an indispensable partner in the campaign against IS, relying on the group indefinitely is not feasible because of Turkish apprehensions and the animosity that non-Kurdish communities harbor toward the group. There needs to be a stronger push by the United States, Europe, and Turkey to develop conflict resolution measures and power-sharing and revenue-sharing frameworks. These could open up opportunities for a sustainable Turkey-SDF relationship and reduce the prospects of flare-ups or major conflagrations.

The focus should be on developing power-sharing mechanisms, inclusive political and economic structures, multi-ethnic security forces, and joint patrols. It also means a shift toward bottom-up governance and citizen participation to create alternative socio-political movements that can absorb international support and resources. It is only through these measures that Turkey can truly dilute the YPG's hold on power. The YPG for its part must recognize that its fate as a key U.S. ally will at some point hinge on the extent to which it can reach a compromise with Ankara, as opposed to its utility in the anti-IS campaign. It is probable that U.S.-Turkey ties will improve in the future and so the YPG must begin the difficult but necessary process of diminishing its ties to the PKK in Turkey; withdrawing from northern Iraq in order to avoid aggravating the KRG and its international allies; and starting to engage Turkey and its Syrian partners as an honest negotiator.

Investment in local politics, reconciliation, and peacebuilding (between and within communities and groups) requires offering Kurdish forces and local Arab communities alternatives to engaging with the Assad regime, while expanding options for governance in non-regime-held areas. This is all the more important because there will continue to be anti-regime activity, as well as intra-community and intra-rebel disputes. Non-state actors and institutions (such as civil society organizations) should be used to help constrain the space for violent conflict and achieve peace. In tandem with this effort, non-regime-held areas should be assisted with the process of forging a con-

sensus that aims to reconcile and unify political, governing, and economic structures in non-regime-held areas. Territorial autonomy provides a sense of direction that can cultivate rules in relation to resource distribution, a major driver of conflict that would otherwise be determined by zero-sum, battle-for-survival politics between rebel groups and political factions.

The success of enclave governance in northeastern Syria can provide a model for other non-regime-held areas, such as Idlib. Idlib is fraught with challenges, including the prominence of extremist groups. The political element of the enclave governance strategy requires investment in inter- and intracommunity reconciliation in opposition-held areas, as well as a concerted effort with local and external allies to rid areas of extremist groups. Fundamentally, U.S. policies in Syria will be far more sustainable and credible if they are underpinned by an enclave strategy that provides a set of guiding principles for U.S. involvement, and that makes clear the resolute determination of the United States and its allies to prevent non-regime-held areas from falling to the Assad regime until there is some degree of confidence that local populations will not be subjected to repression.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ According to activists, the total death toll stands at 560,000. The U.N. stopped counting in 2016 when the toll was 400,000 and figures became too difficult to verify. See "Activists claim about 560,000 killed in Syria since 2011," *The National*, December 11, 2018, https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/activists-claim-about-560-000-killed-in-syria-since-2011-1.801600; Megan Specia, "How Syria's Death Toll Is Lost in the Fog of War," *The New York Times*, April 13, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/13/world/middleeast/syria-death-toll.html.
- ² European Union External Action Service (EEAS), "EU response to the Syrian crisis," Factsheet, September 24, 2018, https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_en/22664/The%20EU%20and%20the%20crisis%20in%20Syria.
- ³ Patrick Cockburn, "Turkey accused of recruiting ex-Isis fighters in their thousands to attack Kurds in Syria," *The Independent*, February 7, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/turkey-isis-afrin-syria-kurds-free-syrian-army-jihadi-video-fighters-recruits-a8199166.html.
- ⁴ Seth Harp, "Is the Trump Administration Pivoting the Fight in Syria Toward a War with Iran?" *The New Yorker*, November 26, 2018, https://www.newyorker.com/news/dispatch/is-the-trump-administration-pivoting-the-fight-in-syria-toward-a-war-with-iran/; President Donald Trump announced the withdrawal of U.S. troops from these areas but it is still unclear whether the United States will draw down or substantially reduce its deployment. See also Thomas Gibbons-Neff and Eric Schmitt, "Pentagon Considers Using Special Operations Forces to Continue Mission in Syria," *The New York Times*, December 21, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/21/us/politics/pentagon-syria-iraq-kurds.html.
- ⁵ Andrew Wilks, "Turkey's military operation in Syria: Biggest winners and losers," *Al Jazeera English*, November 9, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/11/9/turkeys-military-operation-in-syria-biggest-winners-and-losers.
- ⁶ International Crisis Group (ICG), "Steadying the New Status Quo in Syria's North East," Briefing no. 72, November 27, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/b72-steadying-new-status-quo-syrias-north-east.
- ⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸ Abbie Cheeseman, "US sends reinforcements to Syria to protect oil fields," *The Telegraph*, October 25, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/10/25/us-sends-reinforcements-syria-protect-oil-fields/.
- ⁹ Eric Schmitt, "Top General in Middle East Says U.S. Troop Levels Will Drop in Iraq and Syria," *The New York Times*, August 12, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/12/world/middleeast/american-troops-iraq-syria.html.

- ¹⁰ Liz Sly and Asser Khattab, "Syria's elections have always been fixed. This time, even candidates are complaining," *The Washington Post*, July 22, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/syrias-elections-have-always-been-fixed-this-time-even-candidates-are-complaining/2020/07/22/76e0bb12-cb5f-11ea-99b0-8426e26d203b_story.html; See also U.S. Department of State, "Briefing With Special Representative for Syria Engagement and Special Envoy to the Global Coalition to Defeat ISIS Ambassador James Jeffrey An Update on Syria," Special Briefing, August 13, 2020, https://www.state.gov/briefing-with-special-representative-for-syria-engagement-and-special-envoy-to-the-global-coalition-to-defeat-isis-ambassador-james-jeffrey-an-update-on-syria/.
- 11 EEAS, "EU response to the Syrian crisis."
- 12 Sly and Khattab, "Syria's elections have always been fixed."
- ¹³ Reuters, "Syria seeks Russian investment as U.S. sanctions hammer economy," September 7, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-russia-fm-meetings-lands/syria-seeks-russian-investment-as-us-sanctions-hammer-economy-idUSKBN25Y0YX.
- ¹⁴ ICG, "Lessons from the Syrian State's Return to the South," Report no. 196, February 25, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/196-lessons-syrian-states-return-south.
- ¹⁵ Human Rights Watch (HRW), "Rigging the System: Government Policies Co-opt Aid and Reconstruction Funding in Syria," Report, June 28, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/06/28/rigging-system/government-policies-co-opt-aid-and-reconstruction-funding-syria.
- ¹⁶ Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP) and Peace Research Institute Oslo (PRIO), "UCDP/PRIO Armed Conflict Dataset: v.4 2014a, 1946–2013," accessed December 7, 2020, https://www.prio.org/Data/Armed-Conflict/UCDP-PRIO/.
- ¹⁷ See for example, Haid Haid, "The Details of 'Reconciliation Deals' Expose How They Are Anything But," Chatham House, Analysis, August 2018, https://syria.chathamhouse. org/research/the-details-of-reconciliation-deals-expose-how-they-are-anything-but-a-closer-look-at-the-regimes-process-reveals-its-real-goal-retribution-and-control; Emma Beals, "Syria's Cruel 'Reconciliations,'" *Daily Beast*, April 21, 2017, https://www.thedailybeast.com/syrias-cruel-reconciliations; Marika Sosnowski, "Besiege, bombard, retake: Reconciliation agreements in Syria," *Middle East Eye*, March 28, 2018, https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/besiege-bombard-retake-reconciliation-agreements-syria.
- ¹⁸ Reinoud Leenders, "UN's \$4bn aid effort in Syria is morally bankrupt," *The Guardian*, August 29, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/commentisfree/2016/aug/29/uns-4bn-aid-effort-in-syria-is-morally-bankrupt.
- ¹⁹ HRW, "Rigging the System."

- ²⁰ Paul McLoughlin, "Millions of Syrians fear losing their homes with the Assad regime's new confiscation law," *The New Arab*, January 5, 2018, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/indepth/2018/5/1/syrian-refugees-the-biggest-losers-with-regimes-confiscation-law.
- ²¹ Asser Khattab, "Threat of Syrian home demolitions sparks anger over redevelopment," *Financial Times*, December 9, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/8b44a17c-e2ae-11e8-a6e5-792428919cee.
- ²² Seth J. Frantzman and Juliane Helmhold, "Report: Syrian regime grants citizenship to Iranians, Hezbollah fighters" *The Jerusalem Post*, November 25, 2018, https://www.jpost.com//Middle-East/Report-Syrian-regime-grants-citizenship-to-Iranians-Hezbollah-fighters-572781.
- ²³ ICG, "Steadying the New Status Quo."
- ²⁴ "Leaders demand progress on new Syria constitution," *Financial Times*, October 27, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/025a23e8-da19-11e8-9f04-38d397e6661c.
- ²⁵ According to a State Department-endorsed manual by the United States Institute of Peace (USIP) and the United States Army Peacekeeping and Stability Operations Institute, "stabilization" is defined as "ending or preventing the recurrence of violent conflict and creating the conditions for normal economic activity and nonviolent politics," while "reconstruction" refers to "the process of rebuilding degraded, damaged, or destroyed political, socioeconomic, and physical infrastructure of a country or territory to create the foundation for long-term development." See "Guiding Principles For Stabilization And Reconstruction," 2009, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/guiding_principles_full.pdf.
- ²⁶ European countries such as Britain and France have an unspecified number of special forces currently stationed in Syria. France has been reported to have 1,100 forces in both Iraq and Syria, providing logistics, training, heavy artillery, and air support. See Patrick Wintour, "Europe responds with alarm to US defence secretary's resignation," *The Guardian*, December 21, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/dec/21/europe-responds-with-alarm-to-us-defense-secretarys-resignation.
- ²⁷ Frances Z. Brown, "Dilemmas of Stabilization Assistance: The Case of Syria," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Paper, October 26, 2018, https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/10/26/dilemmas-of-stabilization-assistance-case-of-syria-pub-77574.
- ²⁸ Kheder Khaddour, "Local Wars and the Chance for Decentralized Peace in Syria," Carnegie Middle East Center, Paper, March 28, 2017, https://carnegie-mec.org/2017/03/28/local-wars-and-chance-for-decentralized-peace-in-syria-pub-68369.
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ David E. Sanger and Rick Gladstone, "Defiant Bashar al-Assad Vows to Retake 'Every Inch' of Syria," *The New York Times*, June 7, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/08/world/middleeast/defiant-assad-vows-to-retake-every-inch-of-syria-from-his-foes.html.

- ³¹ See José Ciro Martínez and Brent Eng, "Stifling stateness: The Assad regime's campaign against rebel governance," *Security Dialogue* 49, no. 4 (August 2018): 235–53, https://doi. org/10.1177/0967010618768622; Rana Khalaf, "Governing Rojava: Layers of Legitimacy in Syria," Chatham House, Research Paper, December 2016, https://syria.chathamhouse.org/assets/documents/2016-12-08-governing-rojava-khalaf.pdf.
- 32 Martínez and Eng, "Stifling stateness."
- ³³ Khalaf, "Governing Rojava." See also United Nations, "Northeast Syria As half a million people gradually regain access to safe water the number of displaced people nears 180,000," October 22, 2019, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Statement%20Alouk-EN_.pdf.
- ³⁴ See Eric Goldstein and Andrew Whitley, "Endless Torment: The 1991 Uprising in Iraq and Its Aftermath," HRW, June 1992, https://www.hrw.org/reports/1992/Iraq926.htm; "Flashback: the 1991 Iraqi revolt," *BBC*, August 21, 2007, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle east/2888989.stm.
- ³⁵ Clyde Haberman, "Allied Strike Force Aimed at Iraq Forms in Turkey," *The New York Times*, July 25, 1991, https://www.nytimes.com/1991/07/25/world/allied-strike-force-aimed-at-iraq-forms-in-turkey.html.
- ³⁶ See Denise Natali, *The Kurdish Quasi-State: Development and Dependency in Post-Gulf War* (New York: Syracuse University Press, 2010). See also Yaniv Voller, *The Kurdish Liberation Movement in Iraq: From Insurgency to Statehood* (London: Routledge, 2014).
- ³⁷ "Oil-for-Food," Office of the Iraq Programme Oil-for-Food, accessed December 7, 2020, http://www.un.org/Depts/oip/background/; Robert McMahon, "The Impact of the UN Oil-for-Food Scandal," Council on Foreign Relations, May 11, 2006, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/impact-un-oil-food-scandal.
- 38 Ibid.
- ³⁹ Natali, *The Kurdish Quasi-State*, 60.
- ⁴⁰ Ibid.; There were plans in the 1930s to create an autonomous Kurdish-Armenian region in Hasakah. These were scuttled at independence. Ariel I. Ahram, *Break all the Borders: Separatism and the Reshaping of the Middle East* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2019), 130–2.
- ⁴¹ Voller, The Kurdish Liberation Movement.
- ⁴² Steve Heydemann, "Syria Reconstruction and the Illusion of Leverage," Atlantic Council, May 18, 2017, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/syriasource/syria-reconstruction-and-the-illusion-of-leverage.
- ⁴³ Amberin Zaman, "US oil company signs deal with Syrian Kurds," *Al-Monitor*, July 30, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/07/us-oil-company-deal-syria-kurds-kobaniturkey-russia-sdc-sdf.html#ixzz6XUgsWsHl.

- ⁴⁴ "What If OCHA Returned to Damascus?" *Al-Modon*, April 10, 2019, https://syrianobserver.com/EN/features/49692/what-if-ocha-returned-to-damascus.html.
- ⁴⁵ Annie Sparrow, "How UN Humanitarian Aid Has Propped Up Assad," *Foreign Affairs*, September 20, 2018, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/syria/2018-09-20/how-un-humanitarian-aid-has-propped-assad.
- 46 Ibid.
- ⁴⁷ "UN renews Syria aid via Turkey but one of two access points shut," *Al Jazeera English*, July 12, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/07/renews-syria-aid-turkey-access-points-shut-200712054420871.html.
- ⁴⁸ Rebecca Barber, "Facilitating humanitarian assistance in international humanitarian and human rights law," *International Review of the Red Cross* 91, no. 874 (June 2009), https://www.corteidh.or.cr/tablas/r23452.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Annie Slemrod and Ben Parker, "US probe into Turkey-Syria aid corruption deepens," *The New Humanitarian*, May 9, 2016, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/investigations/2016/05/09/us-probe-turkey-syria-aid-corruption-deepens.
- ⁵⁰ Sheri Laizer, *Martyrs, Traitors and Patriots* (London: Zed Books, 1996); Natali, *The Kurdish-Quasi State*.
- ⁵¹ Kheder Khaddour, "The Assad Regime's Hold on the Syrian State," Carnegie Middle East Center, Paper, July 8, 2015, https://carnegie-mec.org/2015/07/08/assad-regime-s-hold-on-syrian-state-pub-60608.
- 52 Haberman, "Allied Strike Force."
- ⁵³ Ranj Alaaldin, "Turkey's Intervention in Syria and the Art of Coercive Diplomacy," *The National Interest*, March 21, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/middle-eastwatch/turkey%E2%80%99s-intervention-syria-and-art-coercive-diplomacy-135557.
- ⁵⁴ Megan Specia, "The Planned U.S. Troop Withdrawal From Syria: Here's the Latest," *The New York Times*, January 16, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/16/world/middleeast/syria-us-troops-timeline.html.
- ⁵⁵ Thomas Gibbons-Neff, "How a 4-Hour Battle Between Russian Mercenaries and U.S. Commandos Unfolded in Syria," *The New York Times*, May 24, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/24/world/middleeast/american-commandos-russian-mercenaries-syria.html.
- ⁵⁶ Ranj Alaaldin, et al., "A 10-Degree Shift in Syria Strategy," Brookings Institution, Policy Brief, September 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/FP_20180907_syria_strategy.pdf.
- ⁵⁷ Ibid.

- ⁵⁸ See for example Stabilisation Unit, "The UK Government's Approach to Stabilisation," March 2019, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/784001/The_UK_Government_s_Approach_to_Stabilisation_A_guide_for_policy_makers_and_practitioners.pdf.
- ⁵⁹ Gibbons-Neff, "How a 4-Hour Battle."
- ⁶⁰ Alexander L. George, "Coercive Diplomacy: Definition and Characteristics," in *Limits of Coercive Diplomacy*, eds. Alexander L. George and William E. Simons (Boulder: Westview Press, 1994), 10.
- ⁶¹ United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 678 (1990)," November 29, 1990, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/102245?ln=en.
- ⁶² Ayla Jean Yackley, "France emerges as latest source of Turkey's ire in Syria," *Financial Times*, December 27, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/4b08bb64-09d4-11e9-9fe8-acdb36967cfc.
- ⁶³ Heiko Wimmen, "The US joins the Turkey-PKK fight in northern Syria," *Middle East Eye*, May 12, 2017, https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/us-joins-turkey-pkk-fight-northern-syria.
- ⁶⁴ Khazan Jangiz, "France condemns PKK attack on Peshmerga," *Rudaw*, November 7, 2020, https://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/071120203.
- ⁶⁵ Voller, The Kurdish Liberation Movement.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ranj Alaaldin is a visiting fellow at the Brookings Doha Center and non-resident fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution. He is the director of the Proxy Wars Initiative, a Carnegie Corporation project on proxy warfare and peacebuilding in the Middle East, focused on Syria, Iraq, Libya, and Yemen. He specializes in post-conflict reconstruction, proxy warfare, security sector reform, and peacebuilding in conflict and also leads an initiative with the Konrad Adenauer Foundation focused on public sector reforms in Iraq and the wider region.

ABOUT THE BROOKINGS DOHA CENTER

Established in 2008, the Brookings Doha Center (BDC) is an overseas center of the Brookings Institution in Washington, D.C. As a hub for Brookings scholarship in the region, the BDC advances high-quality, independent research and policy analysis on the Middle East and North Africa.

In pursuing its mission, the BDC undertakes field-oriented research and programming that addresses and informs regional and international policy discussions, engaging key elements of governments, businesses, civil society, the media, and academia on four key areas:

- i. International relations in the Middle East
- ii. Regional security and domestic stability
- iii. Inclusive growth and equality of opportunity
- iv. Governance reform and state-society relations

Open to a broad range of views, the BDC encourages a rich exchange of ideas between the Middle East and the international community. Since its founding, the BDC has hosted leading scholars from dozens of different countries; put on a large number of events, including high-level roundtables, and timely policy discussions; and published a series of influential Policy Briefings and Analysis Papers.

Brookings Doha Center Publications

2020

Enclave Governance: How to Circumvent the Assad Regime and Safeguard Syria's Future Analysis Paper, Ranj Alaaldin

The 'State-Plus' Framework: A Confederal Solution for Israel-Palestine Analysis Paper, Omar H. Rahman

The Organization of Islamic Cooperation's Declaration on Human Rights: Promises and Pitfalls Policy Briefing, Turan Kayaoglu

Progress and Missed Opportunities: Morocco Enters Its Third Decade Under King Mohammed VI Policy Briefing, Yasmina Abouzzohour

The Islamic Republic of Iran Four Decades On: The 2017/18 Protests Amid a Triple Crisis Analysis Paper, Ali Fathollah-Nejad

2019

From Confusion to Clarity: Three Pillars for Revitalizing the Palestinian National Movement Policy Briefing, Omar H. Rahman

Toward a Red Sea Forum: The Gulf, the Horn of Africa, & Architecture for a New Regional Order Analysis Paper, Zach Vertin

Beijing Calling: Assessing China's Growing Footprint in North Africa Policy Briefing, Adel Abdel Ghafar and Anna Jacobs

Reclaiming Yemen: The Role of the Yemeni Professional Diaspora Analysis Paper, Noha Aboueldahab

Palestinian Reconciliation and the Potential of Transitional Justice Analysis Paper, Mia Swart

Youth Employment in the Middle East and North Africa: Revisiting and Reframing the Challenge Policy Briefing, Nader Kabbani

Regional Development in Tunisia: The Consequences of Multiple Marginalization Policy Briefing, Larbi Sadiki